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Introduction
Welcome to the twentieth (and largest, so far) issue of the Social Exclusion Action Planning Newsletter!

We hope to see as many of you as possible at the next Network Business Meeting, 25 January 2001, at Birmingham Central Library – details, agenda and papers to follow.

Until then, best wishes for the New Year,

John Pateman & John Vincent


Forthcoming Network/Research Project events

Season of short courses, Open to all? and Briefing sessions
The next training course will be “Roach & Morrison 3 years on” on 1 February 2001, which will be held at the Library Association, 2-5pm.

These courses have been arranged as three-hour blocks in the afternoons to enable as many people as possible to attend (and to take advantage of cheaper fares), and will be charged at as low a cost as possible to encourage you to nominate staff to attend – these are:

· Network members – organisations £50.00

· Non-Network members – organisations £75.00

· Network members – individuals £15.00

· Non-Network members – individuals £20.00

· Student/Unwaged Network members £5.00

· Student/Unwaged Non-Network members £10.00

Further information is available from John Vincent (contact details at the end of the Newsletter).


Local Strategic Partnerships: Consultation document (October 2000)
Since we commented on other recent Government documents, the Network has been added to a mailing list for consultation, and I have just been sent a copy of this document. I responded on behalf of the Network, and made the following points:

1. partnership working, particularly at the local, grassroots level is critical to the success of many of the Government’s initiatives, and is essential if there is to be a ‘joined-up’ approach to tackling social exclusion

2. this document is very welcome, as the growing number of local and regional partnerships is becoming confusing, with many overlaps and the potential for socially excluded groups becoming overlooked and for a (probably unwanted) growth in levels of local bureaucracy

3. having read the document twice now, I still find the description/brief of the LSPs and of some of the other local partnerships to be confusing, and think that this needs clarification in the final version

4. as far as I can tell, public libraries are not specifically mentioned anywhere in the document. Whilst it is regrettably true that many libraries are not yet contributing as much as they could to tackling social exclusion (an assertion borne out by the recently-published results of an in-depth research project
), there are also some which are deeply involved both in tackling social exclusion and in local partnerships; some examples are:
· working with other local agencies to establish a Healthy Living Centre

· involvement as a partner in Sure Start schemes

· working with local refugee agencies, Education Departments and Social Services to establish cross-authority services

Libraries also serve as a centre for collecting and disseminating information about activities in the local community, and, in the best examples, are a local community focal point. 

5. a version of this document deserves extremely wide circulation to assist in clarifying exactly what the range of different local initiatives are.
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“Mousing our way to a new multiculturalism”
American libraries, the journal of the American Library Association, recently
 carried a round-up of key events at their Annual Conference, and it included this interesting piece:

“‘We can’t afford to do occasional multiculturalism,’ Canadian Library Association President Stan Skrzeszewski asserted at ‘Technology and Multicultural Library Service: a vision for the future’. Declaring the days of ‘add-on’ outreach to underserved ethnicities over, he explained that technology was ushering in an ‘increasingly borderless’ world where people communicated across cultures as a matter of course and expect to receive service in their prefered language.

Offering library service in such an environment, Skrzeszewski said, will entail multilingual automated systems, advocacy for ‘fee-free universal access to information’ around the world, the training and promotion of librarians as ‘global and cosmopolitan information professionals’, and cooperation with other nonprofit organisations.”
A Better Buy

This ILAM “guide to reviewing fees and charges for local authority leisure services
” has some pithy comments on social inclusion policies:

“Local authorities have a wide range of objectives. These include promoting social inclusion, healthy living, and sporting excellence, to name but a few. And yet, monitoring and measurement is often non existent. If an authority is serious about social inclusion, then much more is required than a half-hearted concessionary fees and charging policy or the introduction of a leisure card. Loughborough University carried out a research survey into over 200 leisure card schemes. 66% had no specified performance targets. Only 56% monitored take up by targeted groups.”


Anti-bullying

Lewisham have produced two excellent guides for dealing with bullying and harassment at school.

In February 1998, they produced a booklet, What to do if your child is being bullied or harassed at school, which is in English, Tamil, Vietnamese, Turkish, Somali and Spanish.

In June 2000, they then produced Anti-bullying and anti-harassment policy and guidelines which includes a statement about the Council’s position on bullying, and then contains guidelines for head-teachers, school governors, teachers, support staff, parents/carers, and pupils. It concludes with suggestions for further advice and some sources of information, as well as including sample forms.

Further information from Kate Daly, School Improvement Officer (Equalities), tel: 020 8314 6590.


International visit to Merton Libraries
On 20 November, Merton Libraries & Heritage Service hosted a one-day session for three international visitors, Professor Ismail Abdullahi, School of Library & Information Studies, Clark Atlanta University, Atlanta, Georgia, USA (who had been guest speaker at the LA’s ‘Black Contribution’ day on 17 November); Sallieu Turay from the Sierra Leone Library Board; and Aslmelash Assefa from the Tigray Development Association, Ethiopia.

In the morning, there was a tour of Morden Library, followed by presentations by Merton’s staff on their approach to meeting the needs of Black and ethnic minority [BME] communities.

In the afternoon, Shiraz Durrani chaired a discussion panel session, in which the three visitors, Merton staff (including Robert Hobbs, Assistant Director, Education, Leisure and Libraries) and others (including John Vincent) looked at various aspects of service provision for BME communities.

Ismail Abdullahi began by outlining the position for library workers in the US: within the American Library Association [ALA], there are five BME Caucuses/Associations – Native American, South Asian, Black (ie African American), Chinese, Puerto Rican – and this gives a real focus to this work right at the centre of the ALA. In addition, the ALA has a range of ‘functional’ officers (such as Diversity Officers, Outreach Officers) who can assist and support the Caucuses. These officers and the Caucuses give routes for dealing with complaints by BME library workers, and can act to keep “libraries in line”; whilst the ALA is not a Trade Union, it does give a framework within which issues can be taken up and challenges made. Most BME library workers in the US see it as vital to organise themselves in order both to change the ALA from the inside and to make the ALA work. 

This work is also supported by a considerable level of training on, for example, race issues, multiculturalism and so on.

He then made a number of points in response to questions:

· A key issue is having BME role models, and Ismail suggested that this was an area where the UK lags behind - both mentoring and supporting the development of future Black leaders are vital.

· There are two “library schools” in traditional Black universities (including Clark Atlanta) in the US, but the take-up by BME people of librarianship as a career is still low: some 12% of the US population is of African American descent, yet only 6.4% of students in ‘library schools’ are African American - more work needs to be undertaken urgently to change this.

· Whilst he felt that there has not yet been much work undertaken on relating communities to  the make-up of library workers, this is now beginning, and there are moves to introduce targets for employment of BME library staff.

· In the 1960s and 1970s, the idea of the US as a ‘melting-pot’ was very strong, but society has moved on from this towards embracing diversity. The US has strong Civil Rights legislation, and this, coupled with Affirmative Action, has led to significant gains for BME workers. Library workers should be part of this Civil Rights movement, should be “social activists”.

· Libraries need to look beyond their collections to investigate representation as a whole: for example, how far are BME staff involved in decision-making? What levels of BME staff are there? Where do BME people reach in the hierarchy?

· The strategic planning process should include multicultural goals at its core, and this may help guard against cuts in resources.

Aslmelash Assefa then briefly described the position in Tigray: libraries are now seen as a key part of the drive to alleviate poverty, but there had been no public libraries until Tigray was established. There are now 11 public libraries with a stock of about 10,000 books each, stock which had been supplied from the UK and the US and was primarily in English (whilst Tigray was spoken at primary school level, English was the medium of instruction from secondary school and above).

Sallieu Turay then outlined some of the facilities available in Sierra Leone. The National Library is the only public library – it has branches, but only three are functioning now, because of the war. Where it can the National Library provides the normal range of public library services, including a housebound service and mobile services to rural schools. There is also a library for the UN peacekeeping force and the displaced people they are protecting.

The Sierra Leone [Library] Association is 6 years old: it has about 250 members, of whom 30-40 are librarians. It has held two conferences since 1994 – there is virtually no training available. The British Council used to support librarian training, but, in about 1992, a ‘library school’ was established within the University of Sierra Leone; however, they have severe problems in recruiting staff to teach the courses, and there has not been a graduate since 1996, and the ‘library school’ has recently been closed at the University and resited in a college.

The government is supposed to provide for libraries, but, in reality, there is very little support: for example, the last funding round provided only enough for salaries, not for materials. If this is the situation now, what will happen after the war, when reconstruction will be urgently required? At present, they are heavily reliant on Book Aid International for their supply of materials.

Current priorities include working with the displaced rural population in western Sierra Leone (Sallieu described this as setting up an “extension service”), and looking at the needs of street children.

Finally, Sallieu said that he had heard a lot about issues of diversity in the UK: in Sierra Leone, despite the war, there is not a problem with this – people in Sierra Leone see themselves as being part of the same culture.

The meeting agreed that these two accounts of attempts to provide public library services in extraordinary circumstances put any problems in the UK into clear perspective.

Finally, Shiraz Durrani asked for ideas for continuing to support the work in Sierra Leone and Tigray, and it was agreed to:

· share with Sallieu and Aslmelash any relevant training programmes/information

· investigate offering work experience in Merton for librarians from Sierra Leone and Tigray

· share documents and other information.
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“Did you see ...?”
“Safety net”
In Guardian Society 29 November, there was a report of the launch of the London Mental Health Learning Partnership.

“More than 600 delegates from health, social care, police, probation and prison services, and voluntary organisations - as well as users and carers - attended the unveiling of the new website (www.virtuall.org), designed ‘to improve the mental health and modernise the care and support’ of [people with mental health problems].”
The initiative, which has been established with initial funding from the NHS Executive in London and the Social Services Inspectorate, is seen as 

“an opportunity for service users, frontline staff and carers to shape the future of mental health in the capital.”
A south London GP, Alan Cohen, is quoted in the article as saying:

“‘As professionals, we’ve always known that partnership and multi-agency work is the way forward ... But until now it’s been a low priority, a paragraph at the bottom of a job description. That doesn’t have to happen any more. To take just one example: receptionists at GP surgeries, libraries, police stations and social security offices all need to know how to defuse anger in someone who is terribly distressed. The website offers the opportunity to share the best model of practice - and organise joint training.’” [emphasis mine]

I’ll check out this Site, and report back in a future issue of the Newsletter.

jv


Review
Families just like us: the One Parent Families good book guide. Book Trust/National Council for One Parent Families, 2000. (ISBN 1 85199 144 1) 4.99

With a foreword by J K Rowling, and created by Kim Reynolds (Lecturer in Children’s Literature at the University of Surrey, Roehampton, and coordinator of the National Centre for Research into Children’s Literature) and Wendy Cooling (independent children’s book consultant, editor and writer), this is an excellent guide to books for children, including over 100 reviews of books ranging from board and picture books through to teenage fiction and nonfiction. The list is divided into age categories (0-5, 5-8, 8-11, 11+), and gives both a Reading Age and Interest Level guide to each book. The guide is indexed by title and by subject category.

Interspersed are comments from the writers and illustrators and from parents, all of which give insights into the books’ creation and use in practice.

The guide is available as follows: 

· £4.99 including postage and packing, from National Council for One Parent Families, 255 Kentish Town Road, London NW5 2LX. tel: 020 7428 5405

· for details of discounts on bulk orders, contact Clare Kemp at One Parent Families on 020 7428 5405

· single copies are available free to lone parents - call One Parent Families on 0800 018 5026

· order online from: www.oneparentfamilies.org.uk

jv

Teenage reading groups

Are many of your authorities involved in organising teenage reading groups? 

 We have had a request for information from one of our members who is seeking good practice in other authorities – and it struck me that this was an area where the Network could easily pool any expertise and draft some good practice guidelines.

If you are – or have been – involved in this area of work, please let me have any information you can about successes, things you would do differently next time, and so on.
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Serving people with mental illness


Following my request for information about strategies for dealing with problem behaviour in libraries
, I have had this response from Pip Davey:

Pip is Kent Arts & Libraries’ Equal Access Officer – she has county-wide responsibility for promoting access in all their service points (106 static libraries, 3 archives centres, 12 mobile libraries and 1 mobile arts unit), and, as part of this, also has responsibility for service to people with mental illness, and for assisting and supporting staff in service delivery.

Training

Kent  began to look at this area in 1993, when a group of librarians was asked to carry out a professional development project, and they chose to look at a project which would produce a training programme and guidelines for staff tackling difficult situations. This subject was chosen as the staff involved had often experienced difficulty in dealing with some customers with mental health problems (who were living under Care in the Community), and, as no training had then been provided, were unsure how best to meet their needs.


Their basic premise was that libraries should be welcoming places, and that all
members of the community should feel at ease and happy about using them.

The training programme was put together, and presented by (at that time) a development officer of the National Schizophrenia Fellowship. He is now an independent mental health consultant and trainer, and has continued to present at least two programmes each year. The training has become part of the mainstream provision under an Equal Opportunities heading. It includes:

· an introduction to different mental illnesses, including likely behaviour 

· case studies discussions in small groups based on real occurrences of problem situations in libraries and feedback 

· a short video showing a schizophrenia sufferer

· a talk from the Police on Section 136/ police powers in a public place

· safety issues and body language 

· a slot on service provision including Care in the Community

· a short slot on the DDA. 


The training has proved effective, and many staff have commented that they feel more confident afterwards about approaching and resolving a difficult situation. Pip reviews the training regularly, and monitors the feedback closely.

Consultancy

The trainer has also talked more informally to small groups of staff, on request, in particular service points where staff are experiencing a difficult situation caused by an individual’s behaviour. This has also proved very useful to staff, and can be followed up at a later date to see whether the situation has improved.

Guidelines

Our guidelines document given out at training includes contact information for various local and national organisations which staff may find helpful to contact for further information.  Kent has also produced a document, Coping with Challenging Behaviour, jointly with KCC Social Services, which gives the Social Services out-of-hours emergency contact number which is staffed from 5pm and all weekends. 

Local Contacts


Staff contact their local Social Services, MIND, NSF etc to ask for advice to resolve local difficulties, and this is often helpful. Staff are also advised to develop close links with their community policing teams who are also keen to see libraries responding in a positive way.

DDA Training


The Access Services Manager and I have also put together a 2-hour DDA training programme which has now been delivered to a large number of staff. This includes relevant mentions of people with mental illness who will be included under the definition of disability within the DDA, and should not be discriminated against – one issue to consider, for example, is the person who is unkempt, smelly and talking to him/herself: our response should not just be to ask him/her to leave the library, as they may have a severe mental illness, and therefore be covered by the DDA. We will continue to monitor the implications of the DDA and provide further training and awareness as appropriate.

If you would like to respond to Pip, please contact her on 01622 605225 or via e-mail: pip.davey@kent.gov.uk 



This Newsletter was compiled by John Vincent. Please send any comments or items for the next issue to:

John Vincent

Wisteria Cottage

Nadderwater

Exeter EX4 2JQ

tel/fax: 01392 256045








john@nadder.freeserve.co.uk 





December 2000
� An opportunity to “plug” our Research report!


� "Windy City wrap-up: the pick of the programs from ALA’s Annual Conference in Chicago", American libraries 31 (8) September 2000, p71.


� A better buy: a guide to reviewing fees and charges for local authority leisure services. Institute of Leisure and Amenity Management (ILAM), 2000 (Fact sheet 00/01). For more information, contact Information Centre, ILAM House, Lower Basildon, Reading RG8 9NE. Tel: 01491 874841. Fax: 01491 874801. E-mail: � HYPERLINK "mailto:info@ilam.co.uk" ��info@ilam.co.uk�. Web: � HYPERLINK "http://www.ilam.co.uk" ��www.ilam.co.uk�. 


� Newsletter no.15, July 2000, p6
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